
Minutes of the Pitton & Farley Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 20th August 2014 at 7.30pm in Farley Village Hall
Present

Cllr J Latham (Chairman)

Cllr T Ashworth

Cllr R. Coppock

Cllr G. Lowndes

Cllr. S. Mariner

Cllr S. Williams

In attendance

Mrs C. Purves (Parish Clerk)

Also present

Wiltshire Councillor Chris Devine

Public Questions

No members of the public were present, but the Clerk advised that she had received a complaint about the straw scattered along the road sides by passing straw hauliers, which was also blocking the village gullies. 

AGENDA

Apologies

Apologies were received from Cllr Ms T Froud due to being on holiday, and Cllr C. Hewitt who was detained by work commitments.

Resolved: to accept these apologies.

75.14 Minutes

To approve as a correct record the minutes of the ordinary meeting of the Parish Council meeting held on 9th July 2014

Resolved: to approve without amendment.

76.14 Declarations of Interest

a. To receive any Declarations of Interest in respect of matters contained in this agenda in accordance with the provisions of the Localism Act 2011 in respect of councillors, and in accordance with the Local Government act 1972 in respect of officers. None declared.
Resolved: to note

b. To consider any Dispensation Requests received by the Parish Clerk and not previously considered. None received

Resolved: to note
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77.14 To consider any urgent matters raised in the public session, and any other urgent matters or items of information from councillors.
The Clerk had already asked Highways to deploy the gully cleaner (there are two for the whole county), but councillors felt there was little that could be done to prevent the problem. Comments were also made about landowners keeping their hedges and trees cut back.

78.14 To receive reports from:

a. Wiltshire Councillor Chris Devine:

· Youth services – funding for this service has been delegated to the Area Boards, which can employ a Youth Co-Ordinator to organise and manage the work of volunteers now delivering this service.

· Roads/grass cutting – Balfour Beatty is now working well.

· Lucewood Lane/Knightwood – trying to get this road onto the capital programme for resurfacing.

· Fibre-optic broadband – the cabling and cabinets have now been installed, and it is hoped that the system will go live at the end of September.

· Area Board – it has been noted that have not been any applications for grants from parish groups and organisations recently.

· Planning – nothing to report at present.

· Fire Authority - the present consultation on the future of the authority is ongoing, finishing in October. 
b. Pitton Flood Action Group – see later item

c. Pitton Village Hall Management Committee - Mrs Purves advised there was nothing to report, other than the next meeting of the Trustees was on Wednesday 3rd September.
d. Farley Village Hall Management Committee - Cllr Latham advised there was nothing to report.

e. Parish Website – Mr Bossom had submitted a written report, advising that there was nothing of concern to report about the website, but he drew attention the availability of Vodaphone 4G coverage for mobile phones across both villages.

f. Chairman’s report – Cllr Latham reported his attendance at the Area Board’s Parish Collaboration meeting. He noted that the suggested meeting of parish Chairmen had not yet been arranged.

g. Parish Clerk’s report – Mrs Purves reported the following
· She had attended the Spatial Planning meeting on Settlement Boundaries with Cllr Lilley, the initial Area Board Parish Collaboration meeting with Cllr Latham and the Wiltshire Council’s Operational Flood Working Group South meeting with Cllr Mariner and the Flood Warden, Chris Sankey.
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· Community First is holding its AGM on Wednesday 24th September in Devizes town Hall at 5.30pm onwards.
· Parish & Town Council meetings can now be reported in real time and on line by different forms of social media without the Council’s prior consent, but with its prior knowledge. 
· Wiltshire Council will be consulting on its car parking charging scheme in the autumn.
· Wiltshire Council is still consulting on the future of the green bin waste collection service which ends in early September.
h. Southern Area Board – Mrs Purves reported the following:

· Topics discussed included Supporting Vulnerable People, developing Youth Activities in the wake of Wiltshire Council’s changes to the delivery of this service, footpaths, Parish Collaboration and hearing from the Board’s rep to the UK Youth Parliament. 

· A Health Fair is to be held prior to the next Area Board meeting on Monday 13th October at Trafalgar School, Downton. The following meeting is on Thursday 4th December at 7.00pm in Alderbury Village Hall.

Resolved: to note these reports

79.14 Flooding

Cllr Mariner reported on a meeting he had attended with the Clerk and Flood Warden held by the Operational Flood Working Group South.

· Wiltshire Council had received the initial report from WS Atkins on Pitton’s flood defence scheme and its possible improvements. It outlines a scheme involving the construction of an additional culvert to run alongside the existing from the siphon westwards. The scheme has yet to be costed, but initial estimates were thought to be in the region of £150k to £250k. 

· Wiltshire Council has instructed WS Atkins to undertake more detailed drawings and to plot the precise route, taking into account the run of the main sewer along the High Street. It had not yet been decided whether the culvert would be at surface level, and covered with a grating, or a sunken with inspection holes.

· These detailed drawings will probably be available by November, following which the scheme will go out to tender, and a decision made as to whether to progress with the work. The cost does seem to have become an issue, as there is now a degree of uncertainty about the amount involved.
· The present scheme, if maintained properly can cope with heavy winter rains, but not exceptional ones, as evidenced earlier this year, and it was noted that it cost Wiltshire Council in excess of £50k to provide the emergency support and cover.
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· If approved, the works will begin next spring, and there will be a full consultation with residents by way of an exhibition.

· Cllr Mike Hewitt, the Chairman of the Group will be invited to attend the next Parish Council to update members and residents.

Resolved: to note. Action: The Clerk 

80.14 Planning 

a. To consider a response to planning applications received:

i. 1406479/FUL – two storey side extension and loft conversion with roof lights, removal of existing chimney, provision of two parking places at 3 Elm Close, Pitton.

Resolved: to object to this application. Members felt it was out of scale and keeping with the surrounding properties, and an overdevelopment of the site. They had severe reservations about the parking provision in terms of access, visibility and manoeuvrability onto a narrow rising road.

ii. 14/06876/FUL – single storey side extension, rear lean-to covered area and detached garage with lean-to log store at Bryndell, Parsonage Hill, Farley.

Resolved: to support

iii. 14/07063/FUL – rear conservatory at Parc Ferme, Above Hedges, Pitton

Resolved: to support

iv. 14/07228/FUL – remove conservatory & chimney, extend and enlarge bungalow to ground and first floor, including raised steps at Down Farm bungalow, Pitton.

Resolved: to support 

b. To note planning decisions made by Wiltshire Council since the last meeting:

i. 14/04702/FUL – two storey rear extension at The Old Bakery, High Street, Pitton
Approved 24th July 2014

ii. 14/06043/TCA – works to various trees at Cherry Tree Cottage, High Street, Pitton

Approved 15th August 2014
iii. 14/06059/TCA – works to various trees at Willow Cottage, Townsend, Pitton

Approved 15th August 2014
iv. 14/06064/TCA – reduce 2 x Norway Spruces by 30% at 9 Davids Garden, Pitton

Approved 15th August 2014
Resolved: to note

c. To consider the proposed extension of the Pitton settlement boundary, and the possible implications arising – in the light of Cllr Lilley’s absence, this item was deferred for discussion at the next meeting.

81.14 Finance.

a. To confirm and authorise for payment a schedule of accounts in the sum of £427.32

Resolved: to authorise for payment.
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b. To note the 2014/2015 Budget Monitoring form

Resolved: to note


c. To note the balance of the current account, as at the end of July 2014, stood at £11203.56.

Resolved: to note

d. To note that the quarterly reconciliation of the accounts as at the end of June 2014 has been undertaken.

Resolved: to note

e. To consider quotes for two new noticeboards in Farley

i. Resolved: to buy an A1 size wood effect aluminium lockable notice board for the Parish Council to be sited in the Farley bus shelter for £119.00 plus £9.95 delivery charge from GP Signs. Action: The Clerk
ii. Resolved: to seek further quotes for a larger replacement parish noticeboard with doors to be sited outside the Village Hall. Action: The Clerk  

f. To consider quotes for a replacement set of swings at The Close, Pitton 

Resolved: to select Wicksteed Leisure as the preferred contractor to supply a Log swing with birds nest seat to replace the existing two flat seat swing at The Close Pitton for an estimated total cost of £3268.05. R2 funding from the conversion of Milford Park school on White Hill into two dwellings will be used to cover the cost. Action: The Clerk

82.14 Emergency Incident planning

Councillors felt a Winter/Snow/Gritting Parish Plan should be developed first following the kind offer of a Farley resident to make available a tractor to pull a grit/salt spreader. The Clerk was asked to research the costs of a spreader, both new and second hand, salt/grit and possible sources of funding, and Cllr Williams offered to locate a storage place for Pitton village. By developing such a plan, it is hoped that the inter-village road and side roads in both villages will be gritted. 

Resolved: to progress the matter further.

Action: The Clerk to research the costs involved.
83.14 Highway/Footpath matters

a. Update on Area Board issues

3057 – Clearing of silted ditches on the Pitton/Winterslow road – on programme, and will be undertaken when resources are available.

3428 – Gravel accumulations at Houndwood – resolved (although they have reappeared)

3429 – Flooding at Farley, culvert required – drainage engineer has been asked to look at this, but as the road is not high speed, and adjacent properties aren’t flooded, this will not be a high priority.

3363 – Signage at Glebe Close – referred to the Housing Manager to look at.

3395 – Sight Lines at Dunstable Cross Roads – to be looked at by the Transport 
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officer for onward referral to CATG (This site is technically in Winterslow CP. The Clerk has been advised.)

The “No Through Road” sign at Farley has been raised as an Area Board issue.

b. To appoint a Footpaths Co-Ordinator to liaise with the Area Board.

i. Cllr Coppock indicated his willingness to act as the co-ordinator on a trial basis.

ii. The Clerk was asked to clarify with Wiltshire Council’s Rights of Way Officer as to which body or person is now responsible for maintaining the public rights of way within a parish.
84.14 To review and note other ongoing matters

a. Installation of parish map – councillors considered the drawing suggested by Cllr Lilley, and thought that it was an excellent basis to work on. The final map will need to be quite large, and so it was suggested that the two village areas be expanded and the street names be added. It was also thought to be a good idea to include photos of perhaps the two churches, or the two pubs. Once the sites in each village had been decided “You are here” could be added as well.
Resolved: To progress matters

Action: The Clerk and Cllr Lilley
b. Collaborating with other parishes on a verge cutting contract.
As a result of the Area Board’s Parish Collaboration meeting, a coffee morning for Clerks on 27th August will be held at the Clerk’s house to explore further the matters raised - the desirability and feasibility of inter parish action on the joint hiring of a youth worker, producing a directory of recommended suppliers of goods and services to Parish Councils, verge cutting, producing a community wide sports and leisure clubs directory, and shared transport provision. Andrew Ferguson, the Grimstead PC chairman offered to arrange a similar meeting of the chairmen. The Area Board meeting of Chairmen and Clerks will meet again in January 2015.

Resolved: to note

85.14 Dates of next meetings.


Wednesday 1st October at 7.30pm in Pitton Village Hall

Wednesday 12th November at 7.30pm in Farley Village hall
86.14 To close the meeting.

The meeting closed at 9.40pm
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